




Minutes

The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 14th May 2007 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. E.H. Butcher, Mr. A. Clarke, Mr D.J.E.Gilks, Mr M.D. Hatley, 

Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads, Mr D.Stevens.

1330  
Apologies for Absence

An apology had been received from Mr J.A. Jones.
1331
Election of Chairman
It was proposed by Mr. Nanson and seconded by Mr Butcher that Miss Rothwell be re-elected Chairman for the coming year. There being no other nominations, Miss Rothwell was declared elected.
1332
Declaration of Acceptance of Office

Miss Rothwell signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
1333
Minutes 

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 12th March 2007, having previously been circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.

1334
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no matters arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1335
Matters Arising from the Annual Parish Assembly held on 30th April 2007

Speed Limits A3090
Mr Hatley had contacted both the Highways Department and the residents in the Ratlake area to help facilitate discussion and a site visit about the speeding issue on that part of the A3090.
1336
Public Participation

Mr. Graham Choules was present in relation to the co-option of Councillors, agenda item 1342.
1337
Election of Vice-Chairman
It was proposed by Mr. Clark and seconded by Mr. Butcher that Mr. Nanson be re-elected Vice Chairman for the coming year. There being no other nominations Mr. Nanson was declared elected.
1338
Planning Committee
It was agreed that all Councillors, with the exception of Mr. Hatley who held the Planning Portfolio in his capacity as Borough Councillor with Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC), should be members of the Planning Committee. It was also agreed that Mr Nanson should be Chairman, and Mr. Roads Vice-Chairman, of the Planning Committee.
1339
Finance Committee
It was agreed that all Councillors would be members of the Finance Committee with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council as ex-officio members; the Clerk would attend as Responsible Finance Officer. It was also agreed that Mr. Gilks would be Chairman of the Finance Committee.

1340
Parish Plan Committee
As the Parish Plan was nearing the end of its project lifecycle, the re-election of the existing members of the Committee was endorsed. Mr. Nanson would continue to chair the Committee.
1341
Appointments

The following appointments were made:

Footpath Warden





Mrs.  Margaret Birtwistle

Test Valley Association of Parish & Town Councils

Mr. Edward Butcher and








Mr. David Stevens
Public Transport & Highways Liaison


Mr. Allan Clark

Ampfield Countryside Heritage



Mr. Martin Hatley

Village Hall





Miss Margaret Rothwell

Friends of Chapel Wood




Mr. Graham Roads

Ampfield School Governor



Mr. Julian Jones

Webmaster





Mr. Julian Jones

Environment





Mr. David Gilks

Recreation Ground




Mr. Bryan Nanson

Emergency Planning




Mr. Graham Roads

1342
Co-option of Councillors
Two vacancies remained unfilled following the elections on 3rd May. The Chairman welcomed Mr Choules from Green Pond Lane, who had served on the Council previously, to the meeting. The Council also considered an application letter from Mrs. Wendy Steed from King Edwards Park. After discussion it was proposed by Miss Rothwell and seconded by Mr. Hatley that Mr. Choules and Mrs. Steed should be co-opted onto the Council. Mr. Choules signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office; details of Financial and Other Interests forms would be completed outside of the meeting. The Clerk would write to Mrs. Steed and invite her to the special Council meeting on Monday, 21st May 2007.

1343
Recreation Ground
In view of the number of issues for discussion relating to the Recreation Ground, and the impact that some decisions might have on later agenda items, it was agreed that it should be brought forward. 

1343.1
Project Costs

Mr. Nanson had updated and issued the Project Costs details prior to the meeting. Developments costs to date had largely been met by grants or other funds.
1343.2
Playground 

The June installation date of the playground had been cancelled. Difficulties remained over the siting of the playground in relation to the playing area required by the Cricket Club.Discussions had taken place with Playground Services about the possible re-allocation of some or all of the playground equipment. Some measurements had been taken and it was thought possible that the playground could be accommodated in a different area of the Recreation Ground. Mr. Nanson would meet again with Rachel Adams from TVBC to discuss a possible re-siting. The Parish Council confirmed their intention to invest in a playground to improve amenities but also agreed that the needs of the Cricket Club would continue to be taken into account.

1343.3
Condition of the ground

Concerns had been expressed about the state of the playing surfaces, parts of which contained large and small stones, glass and other debris. A cricket match had been cancelled by the Secretary of the League because of concerns about the grounds. A number of Councillors had examined the ground before the meeting. The Clerk had written to Ace Liftaway seeking discussions about how best to improve the surface. A meeting had also been arranged with the Cricket Club to explore ways of improving relations and working together to resolve the current difficulties. The Council confirmed that payment of rent by the Cricket Club was required irrespective of any temporary difficulties.
1343.4
Health & Safety

The nature and frequency of inspections of the playground remained to be determined. The owners of the White Horse Public House were no longer able to conduct morning inspections. Mr Nanson would explore this issue further when he met Rachel Adams. It was suggested that a risk register should be held, not only for the Recreation Ground, but for all Parish amenities. It was agreed that the creation and maintenance of such a register would best lie with the Finance Committee. Mr. Roads would pass the risk assessment papers relating to Chapel Wood to Mr. Gilks as Chairman of the Finance Committee.
1344
Insurance
The Parish Council’s insurance premium was due for renewal on 1st June 2007. The Clerk had received provisional quotes from the existing provider. Lower quotes for similar cover had, however, been received from a different provider. The Clerk would request an improved offer from the current insurer and an additional quote for inclusion of the playground. The Council preferred to remain with its known provider, at least for the coming year, whilst considerable new challenges would be presented in running the enhanced Recreation Ground. It was agreed that, providing a similar offer to that made by the new provider was secured from the existing insurer, the Clerk was authorised to renew the insurance schedule.
1345
Financial Matters

1345.1 Account for payment

It was proposed by Mr. Hatley, and seconded by Mr. Roads, that the following accounts be paid:









£ (inc. VAT)
Mark Thorn 

Recreation Ground, outside tap

75.00

County Locksmiths 
Recreation Ground security

23.78

Panasonic UK

Photocopier hire



68.82

Hampshire Playing
Annual subscription


20.00

Fields Association

M H Hallett

Parish Newsletter

           
             330.00

DA Matthews

May salary


             453.28

HM Revenue & Customs
May Tax & N.I.


             178.31

DA Matthews

June salary


             453.28

HM Revenue & Customs
June Tax & N.I


             178.31

DA Matthews

Admin expenses



 11.24

Payments made between meetings:

PWLB (direct debit)
Chapel Wood


            2643.00

HAPTC


Core training for new Cllrs.
                40.00

BTCV Group

Annual Fee, Chapel Wood


  35.00

Itchen Valley Trees
Chapel Wood



150.00
Expenditure for the period had been fairly modest and predictable; income on the other hand had been high due mainly to the release of monies from the Devine Homes fund and to the receipt of the first instalment of the precept. 
Payment for training of new Councillors was authorised; the Clerk would identify suitable events through Hampshire Association of Parish & Town Councils (HAPTC) and TVBC. A copy of a newly released planning guide, which had been recommended by HAPTC, would be ordered.  Agreement was also reached to pay Caroway Contractors the remaining £1493.50 owed from their original invoice. This amount had been withheld pending satisfactory outcome of their work on the pavilion base.
1345.2  2006/2007 Accounts
The 2006/2007 accounts would be presented to the Council at its meeting on 9th July.
1345.3  VAT Returns
A partial payment of the third quarter VAT refund for 2006/2007 had been received. Agreement had finally been reached with the VAT Office over the recoverable amounts relating to the Recreation Ground expenditure. Full payments for 3rd and 4th quarters were now expected.

1345.4 Ground Maintenance Contract

The annual contract with TVBC had been renewed and extended to include the Recreation Ground. Discussions had been held with the Golf Club about grass cutting on the Recreation Ground but no interest had been expressed on their part.

1345.5 Ampfield Village Hall

The new ventilation system continued to work well. The next area of expenditure was expected to be a new hearing loop system.
1345.6  Ampfield Website

The Clerk advised that Fair Oak Building Services had become the latest sponsor of the website with effect from 1st April 2007. 
1346 
Review of Standing Orders
The Council had adopted the NALC Model Standing Orders, subject to certain amendments, at its meeting in March 2007. Some paragraphs were subject to change following the imminent introduction of the new Code of Conduct, and the review of the Council’s financial regulations which was due to take place in July. The Clerk sought clarification on those paragraphs relating to the involvement of Borough & Local Councillors (paras 74 & 75). It was agreed that copies of letters and invitations to Council meetings would be sent to both Borough & County Councillors as specified in the Model Standing Orders.
Mr. Hatley expressed concern about the consequences of the 14 day period of notice required on resolutions (para 17); it was suggested that this should be the same timescale as that required for special meetings of the Council. The Clerk would establish the general intent with NALC.
1347    
Parish Plan
The Parish Plan Committee would present the draft Parish Plan Report and Action Plan to the Council at a special meeting on Monday 21st May 2007. The draft report would be issued to Councillors for review before the meeting.
1348
General Correspondence
1348.1
HAPTC Circulars
Mail  033/4-07
Professional development training courses

Mail 032-07
Core training for Councillors



Bulletin 222
Various updates and news items



Mail 027/027a 
Revision to Clerk’s contract

& 027b-07

Mail 029-07
Minimum ICT requirements

Mail 036-07
Clerks’ Bursary Scheme

Mail 037-07
Draft Freedom of Information & Data Protection Regs 2007 consultation
Mail 042-07
Saving Green Spaces


Mail 045-07
ROSPA inspections

Mail 051-07
NALC conference in Bournemouth

Mail 053-07
Networking and Employee Development Evening

HAPTC communications awards

Model Code of Conduct and items to note. (N.B.It was agreed that the Clerk would enter the Parish Newsletter and Website to this competition.)

1348.2 
Hampshire County Council Circulars

Hampshire Records Office- confirmation of holding Ampfield records from 1894-2005

Waste Management Workshop on 8th May

Hampshire Rail Forum on 16th April

Rights of Way leaflet about landowner responsibilities

Village 30 programme

Ampfield Parish Partnership Scheme re pedestrian refuges

1348.3 
Other Correspondence


Hampshire Fire & Rescue service – integrated risk management plan


Department of Constitutional Affairs – sensitivity and safety in burial grounds


Audit Commission – confirmation of external auditor


Communities and Local Govt. - formal notification of Code of Conduct

Victim Support- request for grant aid (N.B. It was agreed that this request would be considered with others when the budget was determined.)
Zurich Municipal- invite to health & safety seminar

1349
Reports
1349.1
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on 
26th March 2007:

07/00643/FULLS

34 Beechwood Crescent
07/00835/TPOS

Tree Tops, Jermyns Lane
07/00763/TPOS

332 Hursley Road
17th April 2007:

07/00818/FULLS

Barns at Grosvenor House

07/00876/FULLS

Land adjacent to Golf Club
07/00924/FULLS

The Beeches, 26 Straight Mile

07/00821/FULLS

22 Beechwood Crescent

07/01016/FULLS+
Gosport Cottage, Green Lane

07/01017/LBWS

07/01008/TPOS

Land to north of Woodlea Way

8th May 2007:

07/00954/FULLS

8 Baddesley Road

07/01097/FULLS

14 Hook Water Road
07/01108/FULLS

16 Beechwood Crescent

07/01226/TREES

179 Knapp Lane

The Council noted and ratified the recommendations made by the meeting on 8th May 2007. This was necessary as, following the elections, the new Planning Committee had not been formally nominated until agenda item 1338.
1349.2    Finance Committee

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1349.3   Footpath Warden

Mrs Birtwistle had reported that the conifers which had been blocking paths in Ampfield Wood had been cleared. She would check whether the large ash branches which had blocked the entrance to the woods at Bridleway12 had also been cleared.
1349.4   Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
There was nothing to report. The next meeting was to be held on 7th June 2007.
1349.5 
HATPC

There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1349.6   Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark had attended a seminar on Improving Accessibility in Hampshire in March and a Hampshire Rail Forum in April. He had also met with members of the transport team in Winchester. He would circulate notes and proposals for consideration by the Council.
It was agreed that Mr Clark would hold the portfolio for transport and traffic issues on the A3090. This would improve the focus of, and bring more cohesion to, the various issues and initiatives currently underway. 
1349.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
Mr Hatley reported that the AGM would be held shortly. The very successful series of lectures on wildlife had finished; another series would start in the autumn but on a different theme. It had been very encouraging to see so many children attend the lectures.
1349.8   Campaign to Protect Rural England
There was nothing to report.

1349.9   Village Hall Liaison

The AGM was scheduled for 24th May 2007. 
1349.10 School Governors
The painting and redecorating programme was underway at Ampfield School, new staff had joined and a new literacy scheme was in place. Feedback from the Local Education Authority was encouraging and there was a positive atmosphere at the school. It was noted that the School had started to use the play equipment held in the Village Hall. Mr Roads advised that there were also plans for a “nature trail” activity in Chapel Wood.
1350
Highway Matters
Note: Mr. Jones joined the meeting at this point.
1350.1. Speed Limits A3090
A submission had been made for inclusion of parts of the A3090 and of the Hursley Road in the Village 30 programme. Mr Hatley had circulated e-mail communication about the content of bids made by other local Councils; Councillors were encouraged to review the bids and advise the Clerk if they wished anything to be added or changed to Ampfield’s submission. Strong concerns had been expressed at the Parish Assembly about traffic conditions on the A3090 and it was clear that it remained a major issue for many Parishioners. Mr. Hatley would discuss potential joint ownership of flashing speed signs with Braishfield. It was possible that a sourcing of funding could be identified from money set aside by TVBC for Borough Councillor activities. The signs tended only to show 30/40 mph details but Mr Hatley would identify if 60 mph signs were available to help with the situation at Ratlake.
1350.2 Pedestrian Refuges

Design proposals and costings had been received from the Traffic and Transport area of Hampshire County Council (HCC) for the pedestrian refuge near Keats Restaurant and the kerb re-alignment at the junction of Green Pond Lane, on the A3090.Under the Parish Partnership Scheme the Council would be expected to pay approx £4720 which represented 50% of the costs. Mr Hatley advised that some funding could be available from building developments taking place along the A3090.  It was agreed that the proposals should be accepted and that the Clerk should advise HCC to go ahead with the scheme. 
1350.3
 Ampfield School Parking

There was nothing significant to report yet on the parking situation around the School in Knapp Lane nor on the Safer Routes to School initiative.
1350.4 
Litter and Fly-tipping
Litter continued to be a problem in the Parish; jobs were not being done thoroughly and clearance was variable. Mr Hatley advised that the Head of Environment was aware of the situation and it was being addressed. However, Councillors should continue to identify instances of fly-tipping and complain about litter problems to TVBC, and keep Mr Hatley informed. 

1350.5   Trees on footpath on Ampfield Hill

This problem had been dealt with and it was agreed that it should be removed from the agenda.
1350.6 
Heavy Vehicles in Knapp Lane
This was an on-going problem and would continue to be monitored.
1350.7   Condition of verges and passing places in Green Lane
This was an on-going problem and would continue to be monitored.

1350.8 Trucks in Pound Lane

There were frequent instances of Heavy Good Vehicles getting stuck at the low railway bridge and having to reverse all the way back down Pound Lane. This was not only inconvenient to other users but posed a safety threat. It was thought that the signage at Pound and Green Lanes might be leading to some confusion; Mr Hatley and Mr Clark would check the existing signage.  


1350.9
New entrance to property in Knapp Lane
Mr Nanson had queried the removal of hedging to make a second and new entrance to a property in Knapp Lane with the Planning Compliance Officer at TVBC. Mr Hatley would also pursue this and report back. 
1351   Test Valley Borough Council
1351.1   Borough Councillor’s Items
Mr Hatley reported that Hook Road had been re-surfaced; additional signage to show “slow” on either side of the road had been requested. Improved road markings at the Potters Heron junction with the A3090 were also due; these would make more impact at this busy junction.  
An order had now been made to remove the tyres at the Broadgate Farm site. Although Mr Hatley had not yet seen the revised planning application, he understood that the development was in a slightly different position to that originally proposed allowing for larger landscape screening.
There was a play area near the end of Flexford Close which was maintained by TVBC. A fence which bordered the area was subject to damage; this could be dangerous as there was a stream on the other side which got quite high in wet weather and could present a safety hazard to young children. Mr. Stevens agreed to keep an eye on the situation.

1351.2   Correspondence

Notice of uncontested election

Statement of persons Nominated for Election

Parish Plans in Test Valley and accompanying leaflet


Notice of Parish Council election results


1352   Chapel Wood

1352.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
Hampshire Council County (HCC) had agreed funding for new signs with a grant of £300. The intention was to place one sign by the pond and three others in the Woodland. Mr Roads would seek quotes for the work to compare with the estimate given by HCC’s workshops.
1352.2  
Work in the Woodland
The Working Party of five people had recently met and had concentrated on clearing bracken. They would continue to control and clear the Rhododendron ponticum roots. This clearance work aided visibility and introduced much more light.
1352.3  
Burial Ground

The grass had recently been cut on the right hand side of the path and it looked very neat and tidy.
1352.4  
Damaged Tree in Churchyard

There was nothing new to report.
1352.5  
Split Stem in Chapel Wood
Itchen Valley Trees had presented their bill for completing the work and this had been paid.
1353 
Emergency Planning
Mr Roads had met with Ron Godden, from TVBC’s Emergency Planning Department. Mr Goddon had confirmed that the initiative had been renewed following the introduction of the Civil Contingencies Act 2004.  A note of their discussion had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting. It was noted that confirmation would need to be obtained from the Council’s insurer that all emergency planning procedures that might be undertaken would be covered. It was agreed that Mr. Gilks, Mr Butcher and Mr Clark would work with Mr. Roads in taking the Emergency Planning activity forward.
1354
 Code of Conduct
Councillors had received various communications about the content of the new Code of Conduct; website details had been provided from which they could view the Statutory Instrument and also booklet formats of the Code produced by the Standards Board. It was noted that the Code would be applied automatically to Councils on 1st October 2007. The Council agreed to adopt the new Code of Conduct including paragraph 12(2) which, although not mandatory, gave members with a prejudicial interest the same rights to speak on the matter as members of the public. The Clerk would advise the Head of Legal Services at TVBC so that the acceptance could be included in the bulk announcement to be made in the press.
1355
Dates of Meetings for 2007/2008


The dates of meetings of Ampfield Parish Council were agreed as:

9th July 2007


10th September 2007


12th November 2007
14th January 2008
10th March 2008

12th May 2008
All dates were on a Monday.

1356  
 Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 9th July 2007 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
1357
Closure

The meeting closed at 9.45pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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